
Kookaburras are one of the most recognisable birds around eastern 
Australia. They are often seen in Glenfern. Their laughing call can  
frequently be heard even if you do not spot them.  They are there all 
year round.  Glenfern provides an ideal home for Kookaburras. There 
are suitable trees and the reserve provides enough insects, worms and 
small mammals, frogs and birds for them to prey on. Small prey is 
eaten whole, but larger prey is killed by repeatedly bashing it against 
the ground or tree branch.

The older trees along Ferny Creek have many natural hollows that are 
great nest sites for our many native birds. In spring, we discovered a 
nesting hollow being used by a family of Kookaburras, close to Ferny 
Creek, opposite Forest Park Reserve. During October and November, 
the whole Kookaburra family was busy feeding young. The adults 

were observed coming and 
going about every 5 to 
15 minutes. The extended  
family support the feeding 
task, including offspring 
of the previous one to two 
years, who act as ‘helpers’ 
during the breeding sea-
son. Every bird in the group 
shares all parenting duties 
– what a wonderful system.  

Red Stringybarks make 
a comeback 

The photo shows a Kookaburra 
flying away from the nest, the 
entry to the hollow is hidden 
by the bird’s tail. 

As part our reserve rehabili-
tation and diversity program 
Red Stringybark (Eucalyptus 
macrorhyncha) trees have 
been reintroduced into the 
Glenfern reserve.
Glenfern volunteers were out 
and about on a damp morning 
in September 2017 to plant 
these Red Stringybark trees.This variety of eucalypt was previously 
known to exist in Glenfern, but has been lost for an unknown reason. 
Some very good specimens can be seen nearby in Forest Park Reserve 
and on neighbouring properties near that small reserve. Historically the 
Red Stringybark was common enough around Upwey, in our reserves, 
backyards and on our roadsides too. The plantings, just a couple of 
dozen, can be seen in the general area at the high end of Hill Track. The 
tree prefers a higher and well drained position. Red Stringybarks are 
available from the Southern Dandenongs Community Nursery. They have 
been grown from locally collected seed. Red Stringybark flowers are 
especially attractive to birds and yield a tasty honey. 

The end of year for the Glenfern Valley Bushlands Friends’ group involved an enjoyable evening picnic at 
the amphitheatre in the old quarry. As evening fell the group set off on a walk along Wildflower track 
down to the creek and then along towards the council depot and then back up to the main car park.

The weather was perfect and the participants were rewarded with many wildlife sightings.

These included a powerful owl (pictured on page two), a sugar glider and many ringtail possums. Anne 
managed to capture some beautiful shots of the sugar glider picture in this article. It was a rewarding 
experience for all participants. The excitement of the young walkers and their enthusiastic torch work 
at wildlife spotting was greatly appreciated. 
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At last we now have a significant stone
amphitheatre right in the middle of the
old quarry. The quarry was filled in
decades ago but left a scarred and
weedy area in the heart of our beautiful
bushland reserve. The Friends have been
working towards transforming this
eyesore into a jewel for our reserve for
many years. 

The rockwork is on a scale that fits
perfectly with the quarry area. The
amphitheatre rocks are all quite large
with some of them weighing around
three tonne. Five truck loads of mudstone
rocks were used to construct the
amphitheatre. Our skilled and artistic
contractor Ben Callow used his ten tonne
excavator to carefully arrange the rocks
into an amphitheatre with an interior
diameter of about seven metres. The
rock work was started on Tuesday 15th
March and was completed in three days.

The amphitheatre opens to the north,
giving a clear view to the bushlands and
the valley below. The rocks are layered
up to provide seating for 50 or more
people but the space also works
perfectly with just a handful of people. 

THE QUARRY SITE TRANSFORMATION

A second frog pond and the children’s
playground were also shaped. The next
task is to complete the construction of
the second frog pond by installing a
rubber membrane to stop water draining
away, and then adding rocks, branches
and plantings to make it an attractive
and suitable habitat. 

Completion of the play area and planting
around the amphitheatre will take place
later in the year when weather

conditions are suitable. The fenced off
area, that you see in the aerial photo,
will be planted out with additional
shrubs as well, and the fencing will
eventually be removed.

We invite you to take a five minute walk
and see it for yourself. Go to the main
gate entrance on Glenfern Rd then take
the Echidna Track that starts just behind
the information shelter, leading down
the slope. Rory Cox

Aerial View of the Quarry and Amphitheatre

Earthworks for Second Frog PondThe Amphitheatre 
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Linda Fullagar planting a seedling



Hello Glenfernians and welcome to latest
edition of The Glenfern. 

It is a great privilege to be a part of the
effective team at Glenfern Valley
Bushlands. It is a group that gets things
done. The last six months has been an
exciting time for our reserve. I would
like to report on just three items that
deserve special mention. 

The first is our new Management Plan
which will guide our work over the next
ten years. This is fully drafted and will
now be taken through Council for
approval. The new plan builds on and
replaces our 2004 Management Plan
which has served us so well. These tasks
always take great chunks of time and
effort to deliver. Special thanks to 
Robin Crocker, our lead consultant 
and to Andrew and Linda for their
inspiring contributions. 

Our second item of note is that Glenfern
Valley Bushlands now has an amazing

stone amphitheatre. After many years of
refining ideas for a meeting place of
significance at the heart of our
Bushlands, the amphitheatre is here and
looks like it was always meant to be. It
was designed to be sympathetic to our
bushland setting, and to its location on
the old quarry site. This structure is
truly unique to Glenfern. We plan to use
it as a restful and peaceful social
meeting place for our volunteers and
visitors and as an outdoor class room for
our educational activities. Many thanks
go to the Yarra Ranges Council for
funding the project and in particular
Gavin Prentice for his valuable support.
Ben Callow from BS Callow Earthworks
did a fantastic job with the construction.
Our Committee, volunteers and the
quarry project sub group of Rory,
Andrew, Linda and David have worked
together for several years to achieve this
brilliant outcome. It will be a top feature
of our reserve for decades. 

The final item of special interest is that
the Glenfern conservation area is going
to be enlarged. The plan is to include
Forest Park Reserve with Glenfern Valley
Bushlands so we can look after both
reserves together. Forest Park Reserve is
the small riparian area, of about three
hectares, on the southern end of
Glenfern, on the eastern side of Ferny
Creek. These two reserves face each
other across Ferny Creek for about half
a kilometre. The additional area is in
need of essential conservation work.
However when this work is completed it
will add to the environmental security of
Ferny Creek and Glenfern. 

Glenfern Valley Bushlands is going from
strength to strength. Thank you to our
volunteers, our supporters and to the
many visitors who look after our
wonderful bush area. Take a walk any
day—it’s a wonderful community space. 

David Moncrieff

PRESIDENT’S REPORT       
  

View of Forest Park Reserve
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P R E S I D E N T S  R E P O R T

The Friends have worked on our much loved Glenfern project for 16 years 
and I believe we have completed one of the best years yet. 
Our enduring task has been “To conserve and enhance the diversity of 
native flora and fauna of the Glenfern Valley Bushlands while preserving 
community access and encouraging education and compatible uses for 
the enjoyment of current and future generations.” I can report that in 
the last 12 months we have achieved that in spadefuls. 

I would like mention just a few of the highlights, in no particular order 

•	 Glenfern has removed more Sweet Pittosporum last year than on 
any other year. 

•	 Glenfern had completely overhauled Forest Park Reserve.
•	 Glenfern has hosted our largest yet student educational program.  
•	 Glenfern has installed nest boxes for the first time. 
•	 Glenfern has worked on a neighbouring property for the first time. 
•	 Our membership is strong and increasing– around 110 members. 
•	 Our financial position is very secure. 
•	 Out teamwork is fantastic, and our knowledge and know-how  

continues to grow. 
•	 We are a strong social group, and finally,  
•	 Glenfern has never looked so good.

We still have our challenges ahead. We, the long term members know 
we must eventually find a new and younger group to take Glenfern 
forward for the decades ahead. 

There are some organisations and special people that we, the  
Committee, would like to thank. UniPrint Pty Ltd prints our  
Newsletter for free – it has made our Newsletter an outstanding 
part of our work. Cr Noel Cliff has been a true believer in our project, 
and we thank him for that.  We thank Yarra Ranges Council, and in  
particular Gavin Prentice, Jen Ellinson and Steve Feather for their  
ongoing support. The Upwey CFA has been a steadfast supporter of 
our work.  Melbourne Water continues to be a generous sponsor of the  
reserve. In the last 12 months we worked closely with the Port Phillip and  
Westernport CMA on pittosporum removal.  We thank also StopPitt for their  
support of the work on Forest Park Reserve. We especially thank all our  
volunteers, members and the local supporters for their valuable time, skills,  
enthusiasm, donations and loyalty. 

I would particularly like to recognise our Committee who carry out 
our administration. The Newsletter, Memberships, Secretary, Trea-
surer, Working bee coordination, Public Officer, Website, minutes, 
weed maps, Website, first aid, talks, photographs, environmen-
tal volunteering, fantastic morning teas – it is a very long list of  
activities. The many tasks done by the Committee all deserve our spe-
cial thanks. I thank Andrew and Rory for being Vice Presidents and for 
keeping me on track. I would also like to thank Richard Homersham for 
his contribution to Glenfern over manyyears; Richard is standing down 
from the Committee, but will be staying on as a member.  

Glenfern is a great team. Our Bushlands will always be a source of 
delight.  
   	    - David Moncrief….report from the October AGM



G L E N F E R N  V A L L E Y  B U S H L A N D S :  
A  V I TA L  C O G  I N  Y O U T H  E D U C AT I O N …

Our contributions to environmental education are continuing to grow. 
Last year the Glenfern Valley Reserve provided a venue for local Fairhills 
High students and the first year international students from Melbourne 
University’s Trinity College. On September 18th the Fairhills students 
(pictured) experienced an afternoon of exploring of the reserve while 
also making contribution to the maintenance of the reserve by spread-
ing some mulch where needed.
Trinity College’s international students have been visiting the reserve 
for many years now and the response from the teachers and students is 
always extremely positive.  Two different groups visited the reserve in 

2017; One in May (140 students visited and it involved the volunteers 
for a whole day - full report was presented in the last newsletter) and 
the other in late October. These visits are always an eye opener for 
both the students and the volunteers.  The students hail from many 
countries including China, Malaysia, Taiwan, South America and Af-
rica and while language and spelling of our flora and fauna can be a 
challenge, it is always pleasing to see the excitement and wonder the 
students display as they explore the reserve.

SWAMP RATS 

There are plenty in 
Glenfern Reserve – but 
rarely seen.  Glenfern 
Valley Bushlands is an 
important habitat for 
Swamp Rats as they are 
only found in areas of 
native vegetation and 
avoid areas of human 

habitation. Swamp rats are native to Australia and have been here for 
about a million years. Sadly, this little fellow was found dead – not 
sure of the cause.

THE BOGONG MOTH???? 

Is it or isn’t it? This image of a moth was taken during the night 
walk at the end of last year.
It was a big moth and was a speckled grey brown in colour and approx-
imately 5cm in length. After checking out the Australian Museum site 
it seemed to fit the criteria.
The Bogong Moth belongs to the Noctuidae family and its larvae are 
known as Black Cutworms.

It is native to Australia and it 
derives its name from the Bo-
gong High Plains where, as an 
adult moth, it congregates in 
large numbers over the summer 
months. In a bumper year the 
moths have been known to in-
vade built up areas and create 
problems with air-conditioners 
and sports grounds especially 
during night games as, with all moths, they are attracted to lights.   
An adult sized moth grows to around 5cm in length. It can be found 
throughout southern Australia including Tasmania.  During the summer 
months the moth is dormant and survives on its fat reserves. Its larvae 
cannot tolerate cold conditions so the moth heads north to breed and 
this can be an issue for farmers as the cutworms caterpillars like to 
feed on crops. Wide leaf plants in inland regions are their favourite 
food.
The adult moth was an important source of protein for the aborigi-
nes. They would roast the moths then mash them into ‘moth meat’.  
Apparently the cooked moths have a nutty flavour.

S O M E  A D D I T I O N A L  O B E R V AT I O N S  
I N  G L E N F E R N  V A L L E Y  B U S H L A N D S …



We are troubled by the amount of
rubbish being dumped on the

perimeter of the reserve recently.

WORKING BEE
and EVENTS DIARY 

until November 2016
� Sunday April 17th.

Area 1, 2 and 12— Revisit Archery Club boundary.
Check New Rd area. Area 2 check results of 
grass foraging.

� Saturday May 21st.
Area 6—Sweep improved areas and push into
Pittosporum jungle. Create path through jungle.

� Sunday June 19th 
Area 3—Tackle areas below Pardalote Path. Ivy
and Bridal Creeper near Ferny Creek Track.

� Saturday July 16th
Area 10 & 11—Check for woody weed seedlings,
blackberry etc. Plant selective trees below 
quarry site.

� Sunday August 21st
Area 9—Follow up Melb. Water Grant works below
Wallaby Walk starting from Depot end.

� Saturday September 17th
Area 13—Weed plantings and Frog Pond. 

� Sunday October 16th
MEMBERS DAY—Informative walks and talks.

� Saturday November 19th
Area 7—Check Caring for Country and Melb.
Water Grant work. Expand grassy patches.

Meet at the central car park, 
Glenfern Road, Upwey Melway Map 74 G10
9:30 a.m.–12:30 p.m. (Morning Tea 11-ish) 

Members, Committee and interested supporters meet 
on-site to take part in weeding, planting and talks
about indigenous plants, animals and weed ID.  

Everyone is welcome. 

Bring a water bottle and depending on the weather, a
hat or wet weather gear. Please wear long pants and
sensible shoes/boots.

In the event of a Fire Ban or inclement weather the
working bee will be cancelled.

By being a financial member of Friends of Glenfern
Valley Bushlands, you enable the group to gain valuable
Funding Grants to finance works in the reserve. 

If you would like to become a financial member, please
download the membership form from our website at:
www.glenfernvalleybushlands.org.au

Membership is only: $5 Concession, $10 Individual, 
$15 Family or $50 for a business sponsor. 
Three year memberships are now also available.

CORPORATE SPON SORS:
UniPrint Pty Ltd

13 Edinburgh Street, Oakleigh South 3167
Printer of this newsletter

Call 9543 7677 for all your printing needs.

Native Vegetation Management
Armin Korchan Ph 5968 3297 

Or: armin@weedsmart.com.au

MID WEEK INITIATIVE
CONSERVATION AND CONVERSATION

First WEDNESDAY of the month, 9–11am.
Meet at the central car park on Glenfern Road.

Friends of Glenfern Valley Bushlands Inc. 
• P.O. Box 1283, Upwey, Victoria 3158 

• glenfernvalleybushlands@hotmail.com 
• www.glenfernvalleybushlands.org.au

PLEASE report rubbish dumping to:
Shire of Yarra Ranges

Ph: 1300 368 333

Photos: David and Douglas Moncrieff, Rory Cox, Mike Sverns,
Linda Fullagar and Rachel Wotherspoon.

Visit our Facebook page for up-to-date
information and befriend us!

ANOTHER INTERESTING DISCOVERY
IN THE RESERVE…

The Giant Green Slantface grasshopper. 
Botanical name: Acrida conica.
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W O R K I N G  B E E  D I A R Y
FEBRUARY-JULY 2018  

•	 Sunday February 18th - Area 9
•	 Saturday March 17th - Area 7
•	 Sunday April 22nd - Area 13
•	 Saturday May 19th - Areas 4 & 5
•	 Sunday June 17th - Areas 2 & 12 
•	 Saturday July 21st - Area 6 

Meet at the central car park, Glenfern Road, Upwey
Melway Map 74 G10

9:30 a.m. – 12:30 p.m.  (Morning Tea  11-ish)
Members, Committee and interested supporters meet  
on-site to take part in weeding, planting & talks  
about indigenous plants, animals & weed ID.  Everyone 
is welcome. Bring a water bottle and depending on the 
weather, a hat or wet weather gear. Please wear long 
pants and sensible shoes/boots.In the event of a Fire Ban 
or inclement weather the working bee will be cancelled.

DETAILS OF EACH WORKING BEE CAN BE 
FOUND ON THE WEB SITE  

AND FACEBOOK.
 

By being a financial member of Friends of Glenfern Valley Bushlands, 
you enable the group to gain valuable Funding Grants to finance 

works in the reserve. 
If you would like to become a financial member, please download the 

membership form from our website at:
www.glenfernvalleybushlands.org.au

 
MEMBERSHIP IS ONLY:  

$5 Concession, $10 Individual, $15 Family or  
$50 for a business sponsor. 

Three year memberships and now also available.

REFERENCE LIBRARY FOR MEMBERS

The Friends group has a range of books and articles that 
are available for borrowing. The list is available on the 

website with details about how to contact Luke and 
borrow items.

NATIVE VEGETATION MANAGEMENT 

Armin Korchan Ph 5968 3297
Or: armin@weedsmart.com.au

  
Photos: 

David Moncrieff, Anne Comer, Linda Fullagar 
and Sharon Twining.

Visit our Facebook page:
For up-to-date information & befriend us!

We are troubled by the amount of  
Rubbish being dumped on the  

perimeter of the reserve recently

PLEASE
Report rubbish dumping to:

 Shire of Yarra Ranges  

Ph: 1300 368 333

Friends of Glenfern Valley Bushlands Inc.
P.O. Box 1283, Upwey Vic. 3158

glenfernvalleybushlands@hotmail.com
www.glenfernvalleybushlands.org.au

CORPORATE SPONSORS 
 Uniprint Pty Ltd

419 Riversdale Road, Hawthorn East VIC 3123
Printer of this newsletter

Call (03) 9882 4905 for all your printing needs. 


